



# Research Report

Report Number 746, May 2017

# **Help Wanted**

Workforce Participation, Wages, Job Desirability, and Skills Gaps



Brent Jensen, Chair Elizabeth Hitch, Vice Chair Peter Mann, Treasurer Stephen J. Hershey Kroes, President Shawn Teigen, Research Director

150 South State Street, Suite 444, Salt Lake City, UT 84111 801-355-1400 • utahfoundation.org The mission of Utah Foundation is to promote a thriving economy, a well-prepared workforce, and a high quality of life for Utahns by performing thorough, well-supported research that helps policymakers, business and community leaders, and citizens better understand complex issues and providing practical, well-reasoned recommendations for policy change.

# **Help Wanted**

# Workforce Participation, Wages, Job Desirability, and Skills Gaps

In a December 2015 Utah Foundation Report, 71% of 151 major local employers reported some level of difficulty finding enough skilled or qualified employees. One-third claimed the worker shortage was the single greatest factor impeding their growth, and an overlapping but not identical third reported the scarcity of skilled workers as the worst quality of Utah's labor pool. More recent data indicate the trend has not changed.

An analysis of Utah's worker shortage identifies four principal contributing issues: a tight labor market, low wages, job desirability, and skills gaps. With unemployment near record lows, employers can either recruit from outside Utah or convince more Utahns to participate in the labor force. Women and young Utahns are possible targets. One way to convince higher participation levels is through higher wages. After accounting for inflation, there has been little to moderate wage increase in recent years.

Certain occupations are considered less desirable, such as those in construction, manufacturing and trades. Often these jobs offer living wages, and are available earlier in life because they do not require four-year degrees. Public awareness campaigns targeting graduating students and their parents hold promise.

Finally, there is the potential problem of skills gaps – when the workers available are missing the skills employers need. There are may solutions and they often depend on better collaboration between businesses and educational institutions.

In many ways, economic theory would indicate that a worker shortage should be self-correcting. As employers become more eager to find talented workers they would be expected to offer higher wages for difficult-to-fill occupations. Higher wages would convince more Utahns to participate in the labor force, convince students to gain the skills needed for those occupations, and even convince others working in different industries to seek training for required skills. Additionally, one business' problem is merely another's opportunity. Companies specializing in recruitment, consulting, staffing, and training benefit from worker shortages as they market their services to companies with difficult-to-fill positions.

#### **KEY FINDINGS:**

- Utah's current labor force participation rate of 69% is still substantially lower than the 71-72% of the nineties and early aughts (see page 4).
- A 2015 survey of Utah businesses found the majority were offering lower wages than they were already paying current employees in difficult-to-fill positions (see page 2).
- Despite experiencing below-average unemployment rates for the past four years, wages have not increased as expected in a tight labor market (see page 5).
- While 63% of parents expect their children to earn four-year degrees, only 32% of Utahns historically do and only 29% of jobs in 2020 will require one (see page 7).
- Governments, educational institutions, non-profits, trade organizations, private companies, and others are all working both independently and collaboratively to solve the skills gap through different methods (see page 12-24).

This report was written by Utah Foundation Research Analyst Christopher Collard with help from Intern Susan Palmer. Christopher can be reached for comment at 801-355-1400, extension 6, or by email at christopher@utahfoundation.org.

Thanks to the innumerable number of people who provided insight and reviewed this report, including Elizabeth Hitch and Blair Carruth from the Utah System of Higher Education, Zachary Barrus from the Utah College of Applied Technology, and Frank Lojko from Dixie State University.

# WORKER SHORTAGES AND DIFFICULT-TO-FILL POSITIONS

Many companies and even industries claim they are not able to find all the workers they need. In Utah, the construction industry is booming, but companies are suffering from a lack of manpower.<sup>1</sup> The tech industry struggles with the same problem.<sup>2</sup> In fact, one 2015 report claimed that a conservative estimate of Utah's open, unfilled technology jobs was between 10,000 and 15,000.<sup>3</sup> Shortages have also been reported for skilled manufacturing workers,<sup>4</sup> teachers,<sup>5</sup> and nurses.<sup>6</sup> Not only have there been numerous news articles about worker shortages for these occupations, but more current data is gathered by Utah's Department of Workforce Services on its labor exchange platform confirms these reports. As of April 2017, these and related professions are among the top 10% of most solicited jobs.<sup>7</sup>

From a 2015 Utah Foundation survey of 151 major local employers, 71% of companies reported difficulty finding enough skilled or qualified employees. One-third of companies surveyed claimed the worker shortage was the single greatest factor impeding their growth. An overlapping, but not identical, third of companies reported the scarcity of skilled workers as the worst quality of Utah's labor pool. More recent data indicate the trend has not changed. The Bureau of Labor Statistics reported that since January 2015, the number of job openings in the U.S. have exceeded the number of new hires.<sup>8</sup> This is unusual. For most of the history of the survey, monthly hires outnumbered monthly job openings. More openings than hires might indicate that employers are struggling to find the employees they need.<sup>9</sup> While data are not available by state, the western region of the U.S. demonstrates a similar trend.

There are a number of possible explanations for a worker shortage in Utah. The economy moves in a cyclical pattern, and there are recessions where there is a glut of potential employees and booms when the labor market is tight. Fluctuations in wages also drive the number of people interested in participating in the labor market. Some jobs are just more desirable to potential employees than others. It is also possible that there is a skills gap or misalignment between the skills learned in Utah's educational institutions and the skills desired by local companies.

It should be clear that this is nothing new. In 1948, Utah Foundation studied whether vocational programs were best provided in high school or vocational schools. It was an imperative question at the time as trade, industry, and distributive occupations made up 72% of jobs.<sup>10</sup> Utah Foundation also issued reports on

education and workforce alignment in 1958, 1967, 1971, and 1980. These reports highlighted stackable degrees, transferable credits among all post-secondary institutions, keeping high school counselors abreast of future job projections, promoting early awareness for elementary students, and hands-on experiences for older students. Studying the topic decades later, many current recommendations are remarkably similar.<sup>11</sup>

#### TIGHT LABOR MARKET Utah's Low Unemployment Rate

One of the simplest explanations for why companies cannot find enough employees is that Utah simply does not have enough workers. The US Congressional Budget Office estimates that the national natural





rate of unemployment (the level of unemployment from normal job turn over, ignoring recessions and booms) is about 4.7%.<sup>12</sup> Utah's unemployment has been lower than this since February 2013.

Utah typically has lower levels of unemployment than the nation. Utah's unemployment historical average is somewhere between 4.5% and 5%, though the unemployment rate has been below this long-term average since July 2013.<sup>13</sup> With only 3% of Utahns unemployed, it is no surprise that companies are not finding enough qualified employees.

# **Utah's Low Labor Underutilization Rate**

While Utah's unemployment rate is the lowest it has been since 2008, many are critical of its simplistic definition of unemployment. The labor underutilization rate is a broader measurement that includes not only the unemployed, but discouraged workers, marginally attached workers, and those working part-time who would work full-time if they could. While economists understand that a natural rate of unemployment and underutilization exists, it is problematic to quantify exactly what that rate is. An analysis by DWS looking at 2014 underutilization reported that Utah's unemployment had dropped to expected levels. However, underutilization – which was at 8.2% – still could potentially decrease by another two percentage points before reaching the natural rate.<sup>14</sup> Utah's underutilization rate fell to 7.5% in 2015 and has held steady since.

Utah's lowest level of underutilization was 5% in 2007. This was the lowest observed rate of underutilization among all 50 states and Washington D.C. since 2003, the earliest data available. Accordingly, this level is probably below Utah's natural rate of underutilization. Economists at DWS consider rates of 5.8%-6.2% (2006 and 2008 respectively) to be more sustainable. However, 24 US states have never experienced a rate as low as Utah's current rate of underutilization of 7.5%. With that in mind, it may be that the current rate is closer to the natural rate.

Despite lower-than-average unemployment rates and falling underutilization rates, Utah's workforce has been able to support higher than average job growth over the past four years. In fact, Utah's job growth over the past five years is second only to Washington D.C.<sup>15</sup> Such a tight labor market might make it difficult to find not just skilled workers, but any workers at all. However, even with low unemployment and



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

low underutilization rates there potential for more employees by convincing more Utahns to participate in the labor force.

#### **Utah's Low Labor Force Participation Rate**

Local economists have explained that part of Utah's low unemployment rate is related to fewer people participating in the labor force.<sup>16</sup> Historically, a large share of working-age Utahns participated in the labor force. In fact, beginning in 1985, Utah was among the top-ten states with the highest share of its working-age population participating in the labor force.<sup>17</sup> That changed in 2009 in the wake of the Great Recession. A significant share of Utahns dropped out of the labor force when compared with other states. This number hit a low point of 67.7% in 2012, but has edged back up to 68.7% as of 2016.<sup>18</sup> Still, this is still short of the 71-72% range Utah experienced for most of the nineties and early aughts. The national explanation for a lower labor participation is that Baby Boomers are retiring out of the workforce. This is not the case in Utah, where labor force participation levels of those 55 and over decreased the least of all age groups. The 3% decrease in the share of Utah civilians in the labor force might seem small. However, if the same proportion of Utahns worked in 2015 as did in 2006, there would be 54,465 additional workers in Utah's labor force. For means of comparison, that would be enough to

#### From 2006 to 2015, labor force participation fell among all age groups, especially young and middle-aged Utahns

Figure 4: Utah Labor Force Participation Rates for Age



absorb every job created in 2016. It then follows that there are potentially plenty of people that businesses could entice back into the labor force to at least partially address a worker shortage.

#### Approaches

Current employment growth, unemployment rates, and underutilization rates suggest there are few workers available, and the large majority of Utahns looking for a job have found one. However, low labor force participation suggests there might be an untapped reserve. For a tight labor market with low unemployment and underutilization, two solutions present themselves: bring in working-age individuals from out-of-state, or encourage additional Utahns to participate in the labor force. To encourage in-migration, groups in Utah have discussed the possibility of relocation packages to help employers bring in the people they cannot find in Utah. There are several different mechanisms for how such a program might work. Businesses could offer relocation packages themselves. Another option could be similar to Maryland, where the state and participating employers offer matching funds for down payment assistance (although this specific program is focused on helping first-time homebuyers).<sup>19</sup> Alternatively, the state could offer tax breaks for companies who offer qualifying types of relocation support or down payment assistance. Packages such as this usually have time requirements, such as a three-year commitment from the relocating employee. Proponents argue that the additional income tax generated over the duration of the commitment will offset the relocation

assistance. In addition, many of these employees will potentially stay longer than the initial commitment, further adding to the state's return on investment.

Aside from incentivizing in-migration, more Utahns could participate in the labor force. In the event of a worker shortage, economic theory would expect this to happen naturally. Scarce labor leads to higher wages, which encourages retirees, students, or other non-job-seeking individuals to seek employment. If this natural balancing were not occurring fast enough, one targeted solution might be policies making it easier for women to participate in the labor force. Utah has the largest differential (16.7 percentage points) between men and women in the labor force of any state.<sup>20</sup> Issues such as low rates of promotion, pay gaps, parental leave, affordable quality childcare, and flexible work schedules have a significant impact on women's participation in the labor force.<sup>21</sup> Utah Foundation will look more broadly at the role of women in Utah's economy in 2017.

#### LOW WAGES

There are other possible explanations for Utah's labor shortage. One possibility is low wages. Employers might not be able to find enough employees who are willing to work at the wages being offered.

A continuing story of Utah's recovery from the Great Recession has been that, despite economic growth and low unemployment rates, wages have not risen as expected.<sup>22</sup> A 2015 survey of randomly sampled businesses commissioned by DWS found that two-thirds reported some degree of difficulty filling positions.<sup>23</sup> Of these

difficult-to-fill positions, 68% of businesses offered below-median wages for each occupation, and 38% were offering wages in the bottom 25<sup>th</sup> percentile of earned wages. In other words, the wages offered for the difficult-to-fill positions were substantially lower than what business were paying current employees in the exact same occupation. Part of the reason low wage offers were so prevalent might be the fact that new hires often start at lower wages, or that establishments expect potential employees to negotiate higher wages. The report concludes, "despite the employer's general perception that low wages are not an overriding issue, relatively low offered wages compared to occupational norms may be playing a noteworthy role in making job openings difficult to fill."<sup>24</sup>

Of these difficult-tofill positions, 68% of businesses offered belowmedian wages for each occupation, and 38% were offering wages in the bottom 25<sup>th</sup> percentile of earned wages

When looking at economic data on wages, there are two sources for state-level data. The first comes from a series of quarterly reports in which companies report the total amount of wages paid over the quarter and the monthly number of filled jobs (both full- and part-time).<sup>25</sup> This data set, known as the Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages (QCEW), produces reliable and consistent data and best addresses questions concerning how much firms pay in wages. A similar data source, but from the point-of-view of employees, comes from the Current Population Survey (CPS), which surveys 60,000 Americans monthly. In this survey, approximately 15,000 report their earnings each month. Since this is a survey and not a census, the data is subject to a higher level of variability and error than the QCEW. However, it provides more frequent and more recent data.<sup>26</sup> Because multi-job workers would be double-counted by the QCEW, CPS data best answers questions about how much workers are earning.



When adjusted for inflation, both wage and earnings data have shown little or no growth. Any modest growth over the past five years certainly falls short of the kind of wage growth expected in a tight labor market.<sup>27</sup> However, DWS reports that the latest wages data, although not publicly released, appears to show the kind of growth expected in an economy with a tight labor supply.<sup>28</sup>

Also, while Utah's overall average wage has seen little growth, the average masks the changes occurring in specific industries. For example, the strong wage growth in the information, finance and insurance, and real estate industries, and the moderate wage growth in food and retail has been offset by wage decreases in the utilities, management, education, and recreation industries. This offset of wages rising in some sectors while falling in others might suggest the presence of a skills gap, which will be discussed later in this report.

# Approaches

If low wages are the reason Utah employers are unable to find enough employees, it is unclear what policymakers could do to help. The simplest solution, raising the minimum wage, would be unlikely to help in this area. Not only would any minimum wage increase be unpalatable in a Republican state such as Utah, but an increase to \$10 per hour would only improve wages in an estimated 12% of the positions employers categorize as difficult-to-fill.<sup>29</sup>

It would be easy to fault employers in this situation. They are unwilling to offer decent wages and subsequently cannot find enough employees. However, low-wage offerings could be a result of extremely competitive markets. It might be the case that the revenue generated by an additional hire does not cover a wage for which Utahns are willing to work. That would suggest that Utah is currently at an economic equilibrium and that current employers need to adjust their expectations.

Alternatively, if additional encouragement were offered to those currently not seeking employment, or barriers which prevent women participating in the economy were removed (as mentioned in the previous section), more Utahns might be willing to work at the current level of wages.

#### JOB DESIRABILITY

Another explanation for possible labor shortages related to low wages – but different enough to merit its own discussion – is the desirability of available jobs. Many of the industries where Utah is seeing a worker shortage are those traditionally seen as less prestigious, such as construction, manufacturing, and skilled trades like plumbers or electricians. Whether deserved or not, some of these jobs have gained a reputation as "dirty,

dumb, dangerous, and disappearing.<sup>30</sup> These industries often expend great effort to buck that reputation, including participating in job fairs and other activities that target soon-to-be high-school graduates. Employers might be able to demonstrate to students how clean and technical modern manufacturing can be. However, when targeting younger adults, there is another hurdle – parental expectations.

In the U.S., education is seen as the great equalizer and a bachelor's degree key to achieving the American Dream. A 2015 Pew Research Center study found 71% of American parents with children under 18 considered a college degree as extremely important or very important.<sup>31</sup> Hispanic and Black parents were even more likely to consider it important (86% and 79%, respectively).<sup>32</sup> Even more pointedly, a 2012 study found 64% of American parents with children in grades 6-12 expect their child to obtain a bachelor's degree.<sup>33</sup>

When looking at the employee shortage across industries, some are quick to claim that the problem is a skills gap, or schools are not producing the skilled employees companies need. However, such a view does not take into account student demand for college and university courses. A 2016 report by DWS analyzing career and technical education in Utah broke programs out into four categories. These categories were based on whether students had a high or low level of interest in a program and whether the graduates from the program where in high or low demand. These data were based on reports from university officials, and while anecdotal in nature, can provide limited insights. The data varied by region, but there were a number of programs that multiple schools reported had high employer demand but low student demand. These programs included automotive or diesel systems technology, CNC (computer) machining, composite manufacturing, and commercial, diesel, and heavy-duty driving.<sup>34</sup>

While modern manufacturing is no longer the "dirty, dumb and dangerous" environment it may have been in the past, other industries such as construction have other desirability problems. Many construction jobs are seasonal, with little work during winter months. The number of construction jobs available also fluctuates

more than many other industries. These jobs often pay well when compared to other positions with a similar educational/skill level. However, many of these desirability factors might lead potential workers to look elsewhere. In the case of young adults, parents might guide their children toward other pursuits.

Moreover, the view that a college degree is necessary for success in the modern world has become institutionalized. In a document outlining a set of goals over the next decade, Utah State Board of Regents concluded "higher education is necessary for individuals to succeed in the 21<sup>st</sup> century workforce, and having an educated population is necessary for Utah to continue on its trajectory of economic growth and prosperity."<sup>35</sup>

# Approaches

Around two-thirds of parents want their children to complete a bachelor's degree. A higher education is

#### Parental expectations may hinder workforce alignment; while two in three parents expect their children to get a college degree, Utah's economy only needs one in three

Figure 7: Parental Expectations of Educational Attainment Compared to Actual and Needed Attainment





considered "necessary" for success in the modern workforce. Yet, only one-third of Utahns historically reach that level of educational attainment.<sup>36</sup> Given that, industries that recruit potential employees at the high school level might be frustrated by parental, societal, and institutional expectations. Part of the solution to this problem relies on companies marketing themselves. Attempts to educate students and their parents include: class visits, job fairs, job shadowing, internships, and other tactics.<sup>37</sup> Some programs such as Talent Ready Utah and STEM Mentor Exchange try to help companies form stronger partnerships with schools.<sup>38</sup>

In 2016, the Utah Manufacturing Association received a \$250,000 grant from the Utah Cluster Acceleration Partnership (UCAP) for its Make Manufacturing Your Future Initiative. This initiative partners with several colleges and universities to target millennials and help them understand the opportunities available in the manufacturing sector.<sup>39</sup>

There is also a role for high school counselors. Counselors can help students make informed decisions about pursuing four-year degrees, skilled training, or going directly to the workforce. However, counselors are often overworked and spend a substantial amount of time on tasks other than counseling.

#### **SKILLS GAP**

A fourth reason companies might not be able to find all the workers they need is because schools are producing students that are either not skilled enough, or do not have skills in the requisite areas.<sup>40</sup> There is some debate about the existence of a skills gap. Nobel Laureate Paul Krugman says the idea of a skills gap is a "zombie idea – an idea that should have been killed by evidence but refuses to die." Other economists also find little evidence consistent with a skills gap.<sup>41</sup> However, skills-gap believers think the lack of evidence is due to looking at broad, aggregate data rather than the more targeted places within industries where the skills gap exists.<sup>42</sup> Prominent business leaders have also been quite vocal about a skills gap.<sup>43</sup> Moreover, in a

2014 Business Roundtable survey of 126 CEOs, 97% reported that the skills gap was at least "somewhat problematic" for their companies in the United States.<sup>44</sup> While these CEOs might have identified it as "somewhat problematic," only 6% reported the skills gap to be "very problematic." This indicates that while a broad number of CEOs attribute problems to the skills gap, not many CEOs consider it an acute problem.

The idea of a skills gap is a "zombie idea – an idea that should have been killed by evidence but refuses to die."

In Utah, DWS specifically designed the aforementioned difficult-to-fill jobs survey to identify the existence of a skills gap. While it concluded that low-wage offerings were too prevalent to identify any specific industries, it did admit that production occupations (assemblers and fabricators, metal workers, machinists, welders, grinders, woodworkers, among others) did come close to meeting their criteria.<sup>45</sup>

#### Why are Skills Gaps important?

A mismatch between the skills provided by the workforce and the skills demanded by the economy is detrimental to nearly everyone. In a simplistic scenario, perhaps more people choose to become web developers rather than plumbers. After all, web developers do not have to be on call for emergencies, and they do not have to deal with clogged pipes. As a result, plumbing companies cannot find enough employees

to meet the community's needs. When plumbing emergencies happen, consumers face long wait times and expensive labor costs. Over time, however, web developers might find after graduating that all the jobs are already occupied. Because there are so many potential web developers to choose from, those lucky enough to find jobs discover the wages they were counting on to pay their student loans are no longer sufficient. Those who do not have the right connections to land jobs in web development earn even less because they are underemployed at local coffee shops. In a more balanced scenario, if students become plumbers and web developers in the ratios the economy demands, then the majority of those students will be able to find jobs in a reasonable amount of time with reasonable pay.

# **Friction Points**

There are several points where the collaboration between businesses and educational institutions can break down. Educational institutions must want to meet industry's needs, understand those needs, and be flexible enough to change to meet those needs. Companies must understand their own needs, be willing to collaborate with others, and be able to communicate their needs to educational institutions. Problems at any one of these friction points will break down the process of collaboration and increase the likelihood of a skills gap.

# A Mismatch of Priorities

The largest barrier to a higher level of integration between educational institutions and industry is a mismatch in priorities. Nearly all non-profit educational institutions have the benefit, well-being, and development of the student as their top priority. In contrast, firms and corporations prioritize profits. To optimize profits, companies would prefer to have as many candidates as possible from which to choose. This allows them to hire the best employees for the lowest cost. However, this also results in lower wages for those lucky enough to find jobs, and unemployment for those not chosen by the firms. This works against the priorities of the educational institutions, which prefer to see as many students as possible benefit from their education by being employed at high-wage jobs.

While the divergent interests fundamentally separate the two groups, there is overlap. College mission statements will often reference "meaningful employment" or "professional excellence."<sup>46</sup> Students benefit when they have skills to make them employable. Students themselves are conscious of the role of their education in ensuring employability. A 2015 survey found 60% of college freshmen reported that "this college's graduates get good jobs" was a "very important" consideration when selecting a college.<sup>47</sup>

Employers also benefit from well-rounded employees. Studies indicate that employees who meet more than minimum requirements are more likely to improve existing processes.<sup>48</sup> Companies often sponsor programs for their employees that foster community engagement, because engaged employees are often more productive in the workplace.<sup>49</sup>

While priorities between non-profit educational institutions and industry do not exactly align, there is enough common ground that they can find ways to work together. In Utah, most non-profit educational institutions are willing and open to several different ways of collaborating with businesses and industries.

#### Education understanding industry needs

For educational entities to meet industry needs, they must understand those needs. Some departments in post-secondary institutions have boards of local industry leaders to provide input.<sup>50</sup> This allows institutions to create new classes, target specific industry certifications, or drop obsolete curricula based on the feedback

of the same individuals likely to hire students out of the programs. Industry accreditation bodies can also help ensure that broader industry requirements are met.

Often government agencies such as DWS or the Bureau of Labor Statistics communicate industry needs. Higher education institutions have been encouraged to use DWS projections in their justification of new programs.<sup>51</sup> These projections are also available to high school and college career counselors who can advise students on potential high demand jobs.

However, sometimes this understanding breaks down. Not all advisory boards are effective and school counselors are often limited by the large number of students for which they are responsible. Further, groups and individuals might misunderstand or question the reliability of industry or occupational projections provided by government agencies.

#### Industry understanding its own needs

For industry to communicate its needs to educational institutions, they first must understand their own needs. Not only can labor markets fluctuate quickly (think recessions and other cyclical trends), but technological disruption can make the jobs that individuals train for today become obsolete by the time they graduate. One report claims half of the skills that first-year electronics students learn are obsolete by the time they graduate.<sup>52</sup> In other words, educating individuals is a long-term process, but industry might not always be certain of their long-term needs.

#### Education's ability to meet industry needs

While educational institutions might be able to understand the needs of industry, that does not mean educational institutions can change to meet the needs of industry. Meeting industry needs could involve a drawn-out process of developing new curricula, approving that curricula with the educational administration, obtaining funding to create or expand a program, receiving approval from these new programs from oversight boards, finding capable teachers for the new curricula, and additional considerations. The ability of educational entities to change and adapt to industry needs is seen by many companies as difficult and needlessly bureaucratic. <sup>53</sup> While some educational institutions are more adept and flexible than others, bureaucratic requirements can be one of the limiting factors to a solution.

There is also a lag in what many educational institutions are able to produce. If there is a shortage of nurses, it takes two years to ensure new entrants have the proper training. A shortage of engineers means a fouryear delay. It is also possible that once these individuals are trained, the need for them has waned or even disappeared. Not all jobs require two- or four-year degrees. For these occupations, educational institutions can meet industry needs in a timely manner.

Additional challenges present themselves when certain skills are best learned through practice. Some educational institutions are not capable of teaching such skills without internships, which can be expensive and difficult to arrange.

Educational institutions are also limited by student demand. While they can offer incentives such as scholarships to encourage students to participate in programs, they cannot force students to participate. As addressed earlier, if students are not interested, even the best tailored program will not meet industry needs.

#### Industry's willingness to collaborate

Companies not only need to be willing to work with educational institutions but with competing businesses as well. Many educational institutions have the capability to contract services with individual companies. However, educational institutions designed to benefit students will usually seek to meet industry needs rather than those of individual companies. By targeting industry needs, educational institutions prepare their students with skills that a variety of companies require. Accordingly, potential employees are not tied to the expansion or contraction of a single company, but a broader industry. Educational institutions often want to meet these industry needs, but competing companies sometimes must collaborate to jointly represent the needs. Industry associations like Utah Manufacturing Association or the Utah Technology Council can help facilitate these collaborations.

Not only do companies need to work with each other, but they also need to collaborate with educational institutions. Many companies have a hard time forming strong partnerships with educational institutions. While universities often have business development centers and entrepreneurship centers, options to

Utah pulls together toward an aligned workforce

Figure 8: Partial Network Graph of Stakeholders and Programs Promoting Workforce Alignment



interact with K-12 institutions are a little less clear.

# What Is and Could Utah be Doing?

Utah is currently very active in finding ways to connect business and educational institutions. Governments, educational institutions, non-profits, trade organizations, private companies, and others all work both independently and collaboratively to solve the skills gap through different methods. This next section outlines the roles and actions of several key groups of actors across the state.

#### **Role of Government**

The role of government in promoting integration between educational institutions and industry varies by the level of government (e.g. state as opposed to local) or by mission. It is generally considered good practice for governments and their agencies to avoid "picking favorites" and focus on providing an environment in which all businesses can thrive and succeed.

° '
Government
Governor's Office of Economic Development
Department of Workforce Services
State Legislature
Utah State Board of Education
Board of Regents and System of Higher Education
Utah College of Applied Technology (UCAT/USTC)
collaboration
Post-Secondary Education
Public, four-year universities
Community colleges
Technical colleges
For-profit schools
K-12
School counselors
Certification-based programs
Private Entities
Companies
Trade associations
Non-Profit Organizations

Parties Involved in Closing Skills Gaps

Utah has three government agencies devoted to administering Utah's education system: Utah State Board of Education, Utah System of Higher Education, and the Utah College of Applied Technology. While these agencies are essentially part of Utah's education system, they do not actually provide education. Rather, they are governmental agencies that provide oversight and guidance to Utah's educational institutions. As a result, they are discussed under the government section rather than the educational institution section.

# Governor's Office of Economic Development

The Governor's Office of Economic Development (GOED) has a number of roles in promoting growth in the economy in Utah. As it relates to integrating industry and educational institutions, it sees itself as a convener, an entity that brings the different parties together to work on a solution.<sup>54</sup> One example is GOED's role in the creation of the Utah Aerospace Pathways program. In this program, GOED brought together seven companies in the composites industry with K-12 and post-secondary educational institutions to meet the industry's workforce needs. Similar programs were developed for diesel engine technicians and the life sciences industry. These pathway programs have since become part of the Talent Ready Utah Initiative.

Embedded as part of GOED is the STEM Action Center, which focuses on promoting science, technology, engineering, and mathematics throughout Utah schools. Some of their programs include increasing STEM curriculum materials in the K-12 system, providing grants for schools to purchase software and equipment, covering tuition for elementary teachers to receive a STEM endorsement, and other similar programs.<sup>55</sup>

12

#### Department of Workforce Services

DWS seeks to be the one-stop shop for jobseekers. It sees itself as an individual-focused entity seeking the best outcome for the potential employee.<sup>56</sup> DWS seeks to meet that goal through an array of services including job coaching, an online labor exchange, and publishing state economic, industry, and occupational data.

In many ways, DWS is the primary avenue for communicating industry needs to educational institutions. University programs often rely on DWS occupational projections to justify the creation of new programs.<sup>57</sup> Occupational wage and job growth data is also essential for programs that support college and career planning for Utah residents.

DWS not only hosts a labor exchange where employers and employees can connect, but they actively seek to improve the exchange. In 2012, DWS, in partnership with Montana's Department of Labor, received federal funding to experiment with the redesign of the labor exchange in a program called GenLEX.<sup>58</sup> A report on the effectiveness of the new changes found that users were just as satisfied using the original labor exchange.<sup>59</sup> As a result, DWS is continuing to seek feedback from users and implement changes to make the labor exchange more efficient.

In addition to providing services to employees and data for the industry, DWS is involved in the funding of new or expanding programs that seek to fill an area of job demand. The Utah Cluster Acceleration Partnership (UCAP) is a grant that generally promotes the creation and expansion of industry-aligned educational programs. It focuses on high-growth industry clusters as defined by GOED, as well as those that meet a regional economic need. The grant highly encourages matching funds from the benefiting local industries. In 2016, UCAP funded 20 different projects, with \$2 million going to higher education and trade associations, and \$1.5 million funding programs in public education. While this program is being transitioned into the Talent Ready Utah Initiative, DWS will continue to be the primary source of funding and continue to manage the grants.

#### State Legislature

The State Legislature has two principle roles in workforce alignment. First, it controls the budget and can appropriate funds to programs that promote workforce alignment. Second, it can create programs to promote workforce alignment or require government agencies to carry out actions it deems appropriate to promote workforce alignment. Some of the more recent actions undertaken by the State Legislature include:

- 2013 SB 169 Education Task Force: This bill created a task force and issued a report.<sup>60</sup> In order to align education with economic development goals, the report had three recommendations:
  - incentivize the completion of Math 1050 for high school students,
  - support development for job and career counselors in secondary schools, and
  - create a governing board for the Utah Education Workforce Alliance and Utah Futures.<sup>61</sup>
- 2014 SB 34 Statewide Data Alliance and Utah Futures: This bill created a steering committee for Utah Futures and provided funding for what later became the Utah Data Alliance.<sup>62</sup>
- 2015 HB 198 Strengthening College and Career Readiness: This bill allocated \$400,000 for a onetime grant to schools and districts to encourage the professional development of school counselors.<sup>63</sup>
- 2015 HB 337 Career and Technical Education Comprehensive Study: This bill created a Career and Technical Education (CTE) Board within DWS and required the board to issue a comprehensive report of the effectiveness of Utah's current CTE offerings.<sup>64</sup> This report was released in November 2016. It concluded with the recommendation that because educational institutions are not producing

enough CTE graduates for the expected growth of the corresponding jobs, these institutions might need additional funding to keep up with the demand.<sup>65</sup> Future recommendations based on the report are expected to be forthcoming.

- 2016 SB 103 Strategic Workforce Investments: This bill allocates funding to programs to meet the career and technical education needs of a region in one of GOED's targeted industries.<sup>66</sup> While similar to the Utah Cluster Acceleration Partnership program, the Strategic Workforce Investment can offer continuing funding to support the sustainability of a pathway.<sup>67</sup>
- 2017 SB 117 Higher Education Performance Funding: Creates a special fund to incentivize universities to increase outcomes desired by the State Legislature.<sup>68</sup>
- 2017 SB 194 Utah Data Research Center Act: This act changes the Utah Data Alliance to the Utah Data Research Center and houses it in the Department of Workforce Services' Workforce Resource and Analytics Division. It also provides some funding for the center and requires a prioritized list of research requests and an online data visualization tool.<sup>69</sup>
- 2017 SB 238 Higher Education Governance Revisions: This bill transforms the Utah College of Applied Technology into the Utah System of Technical Colleges, revises the role of the Utah Board of Regents, increases coordination among state educational entities, permits more flexibility in creating and terminating university programs, and other changes.<sup>70</sup>

#### Utah State Board of Education

The Utah State Board of Education refers to both a governing board of 15 individuals and a government agency responsible for the K-12 education system. The members of the governing board represent 15 areas across the state. As of 2016, board members have been selected through the election process. Board members have a number of duties, but those most pertinent to addressing the skills gap include:

- establishing minimum standards for local education agencies (districts and charter schools),
- preparing a budget for the intuitions and agencies under the board, and
- defining, establishing, and implementing core standards.

One of the ways the board is taking action is the recent (2015) approval and implementation of a new set of science standards for 6<sup>th</sup>-8<sup>th</sup> graders.<sup>71</sup> The new standards move away from rote memorization to applied learning by integrating topics that were traditionally kept separate such as chemistry, physics, and biology. The new standards also place a greater emphasis on engineering and experimentation.<sup>72</sup>

The term Utah State Board of Education (USBE) also refers to the governmental agency previously known as the Utah State Office of Education. USBE is the state agency that creates the standards and objectives around which local school districts design their curriculum. They are also involved in the creation and administration of dozens of other programs, many of which involve making sure students are well trained for the workforce.

Within the USBE is the Career and Technical Education (CTE) department, which prepares students for careers most in demand and is part of the economic development of the state.<sup>73</sup> High school students are required to take at least one credit hour of CTE courses for graduation.<sup>74</sup> Beginning in the 2014-2015 school year, USBE implemented a curriculum for a College and Career Awareness class that taught students about potential jobs after high school. This varied from USBE's normal practice, which designs standards but allows teachers to design the curriculum to meet those standards. This new curriculum allowed a clear measurement of the effects of the change. After the initial year, teachers were able to make approved changes to the curriculum.

14

In addition, USBE publishes a list of 57 pathways that outline the steps students need to take in junior high and high school to prepare for specific career fields.<sup>75</sup> The occupations outlined are targeted toward careers in demand and are part of the state's targeted economic development. Included are short assessments of the potential wages, future demand, and workforce trends.

#### Board of Regents and the Utah System of Higher Education

The Board of Regents is the governing body of the Utah System of Higher Education (USHE). It consists of 16 Utah citizens and a student representative appointed by the governor.<sup>76</sup> Its role is to provide system-wide leadership, evaluate university presidents, and link system capacity to workforce needs. It also submits a budget request for higher education to the Governor and State Legislature.

The Board of Regents sees USHE as "the primary workforce pipeline in the state."<sup>77</sup> In a recently approved Strategic Plan 2025, the Board of Regents outlined a number of goals for USHE. Two of these goals aim to increase the number of students who attend the USHE system and to increase the share of students who receive a degree in a timely manner. By increasing both the number of students and the share of students who successfully graduate, industries should have a larger pool of potential employees. The strategic plan states that part of increasing the level of timely completion is leveraging "applied research, industry partnerships, and degree programs explicitly established to meet workforce needs."<sup>78</sup>

As of 2015, a small amount of funding for schools is tied to how well universities are meeting specific goals. One of the goals outlined was "responsiveness to workforce needs as measured by degrees in area of high market demand."<sup>79</sup> By connecting funding to university performance, the Board of Regents and Utah State Legislature can align the goals of the universities with their own goals. However, even if all the money set aside for fiscal year 2019 (\$23 million) were used to incentivize only the University of Utah, it would account for less than 10% of the institution's state-appropriated budget and just 4% once student tuition and fees are included.<sup>80</sup> While that may be enough to incentivize a single university, once \$23 million is spread among the 20 educational institutions in UCAT and USHE, it is unlikely to cause educational institutions to seriously change their behavior. Unless funding accounts for a higher share of a university's income, it is unlikely that universities will prioritize the incentivized goals.<sup>81</sup>

USHE is encouraging its member universities to create stackable credentials, which allow students to build on certifications, certificates, and associate degrees before receiving bachelor's degrees. In the event a student leaves without receiving a four-year degree, they will still have a college credential. Additionally, if the student decides to return, they can build on existing credentials rather than starting from scratch.<sup>82</sup> USHE also promotes transferable degrees and credit. Associate degrees from USHE institutions are transferable and can account for general education requirements. Schools in the USHE system generally accept credit from individual classes transferred from USHE institutions and other accredited universities. However, the process can become complex as each university has a specific course-by-course matriculation agreement with each individual university.<sup>83</sup> USHE also promotes reverse credit transfers. Many students transfer before completing an associate's degree. Reverse transfers allow students to transfer current class credits back to their previous institution to fulfill the requirements for an associate degree.<sup>84</sup>

While the programs discussed above do not directly address the skills gap, they do add additional flexibility, making it easier for students to enter, progress in, and exit Utah's system of higher education. Ultimately, this flexibility allows for more students to attend and complete university programs, creating a larger pool of potential employees for companies.

UtahMajors.org is a program run by USHE that allows parents, students, and counselors to connect majors of member institutions to DWS occupational data. It is yet another tool to help Utahns identify the path to achieve their career goals.

#### Utah College of Applied Technology or Utah System of Technical Colleges

Legislation has rebranded the Utah College of Applied Technology as the Utah System of Technical Colleges (USTC) as of July 1, 2017.<sup>85</sup> While USTC is a state agency that governs education similar to USBE and

USHE, USTC differs from its sister agencies in a fundamental way. The mission statement of USBE focuses on "Utah children" and the USHE mission statement identifies "Utah residents" as their focus, but the mission of USTC is to "meet the needs of Utah employers."<sup>86</sup> In other words, while the primary constituents of USBE and USHE are Utah individuals, the primary constituents of USTC are Utah businesses. They meet the needs of Utah employers by ensuring that Utah businesses have access to a workforce with the requisite technical skills. This puts USTC in a unique place among educational state agencies. In order to ensure that USTC meets those goals, its board of trustees consists of specific industry representatives as mandated by state law.<sup>87</sup>

The mission statement of USBE focuses on "Utah children" and the USHE mission statement identifies "Utah residents" as their focus, but the mission of USTC is to "meet the needs of Utah employers."

#### Governmental Collaboration

There are several joint efforts where many of these agencies collaborate to raise awareness among individuals of industry needs, as well as help companies partner with educational institutions.

One example of collaboration is Utah Futures, a partnership of governmental and educational institutions. It focuses on providing information to those preparing for careers. Its assortment of tools can help Utahns discover what kind of income they need to support their desired lifestyles, what jobs provide that level of income, how prevalent those jobs are, and the qualifications for those jobs.

Utah law requires counselors, educators, parents, and students to meet regularly to develop student educational and occupational portfolios. Counselors will often use materials created by Utah Futures to help students understand what potential occupations best fit, and the steps it would take to get there. While still in development, Utah Futures is working on creating community partnerships with different organizations and companies, that could then offer internships, provide scholarships, announce job fairs, and publicize other opportunities to students. Utah Futures also connects to the resources of its members, such as the occupational and economic data provided by DWS.

DWS will also soon be hosting the Utah Data Center. Rebranded from the Utah Data Alliance, this is a group of six agencies which link their respective educational and workforce datasets. By linking their respective data, they can create a comprehensive longitudinal dataset. It follows Utahns through their primary and secondary education to their post-secondary education in Utah's technical colleges or USHE, and on to their employment industry, wages, and history. This allows for robust analysis of the effect of educational changes on workforce outcomes and the potential for data-driven policymaking.

The Talent Ready Utah initiative was launched by the governor in his 2017 State of the State Address. It was originally supported through a grant from the National Governors Association. This initiative forms a partnership across several governmental agencies and is staffed by GOED employees. The initiative seeks to strengthen partnerships between businesses and educational institutions by providing contact information for the correct people, coordinating meetings, or convening groups to create new pathways programs. The partnership encourages the development of work-based learning programs such as internships, project based learning, or other student-engagement initiatives. In addition to administrating the newly formed pathways programs (discussed in more detail later in this report), they are currently coordinating efforts for two or three additional pathways programs. Other existing programs have been consolidated to some degree under the Talent Ready Initiative. The Utah Cluster Acceleration Partnership program was recently merged with Talent Ready Utah, although the DWS will continue to fund it.

#### **Role of Post-Secondary Education**

#### Public, Four-year Universities

One of the primary reasons students attend universities is to receive the training they need to excel in their future careers. This is evident from the way colleges often use their job placement statistics to market themselves to prospective students. But if addressed at a more philosophical level, universities' mission statements often prioritize "academics first" and "rigorous learning," and promote "substantive scholarly and creative work" and "the discovery, creation and application of knowledge," leading to "personal growth" and "civic responsibility."<sup>88</sup> While these mission statements acknowledge their goals to lead students to "professional excellence" and "enrich the professional and personal lives of students," it is clear that their primary focus is more than just making sure that local industries have the workers they need.<sup>89</sup>

That being said, public four-year universities play a large role in ensuring a skilled workforce for many industries. University board of trustees provide leadership for each of Utah's public universities. The Governor appoints eight of the ten members for each of these boards. The boards of Salt Lake Community College and Utah Valley University are required by law to have business or industry representatives.<sup>90</sup> While the same requirement does not exist for Utah's other public universities, business and industry leaders are often among those appointed. In addition, some colleges within universities have advisory boards made up of local industry leaders to ensure that their coursework meets industry-wide standards. Accreditation bodies in many disciplines often serve a similar function, ensuring core skills and knowledge are taught before approving university programs.

Beyond meeting industry's workforce needs, universities often play a vital role in the creation of new companies. University professors and students take new discoveries to market and entrepreneurial students start new businesses. More stringent requirements to have universities align with existing and future workforce needs might come at the cost of other roles that a university plays in an economy. For example, tying funding to alignment with workforce needs would likely result in less funding for innovative research or support programs for entrepreneurial students. Both of these efforts create new inventions, economic growth, and additional jobs, but do not necessarily meet the current industry workforce needs.

The 2017 approval of Senate Bill 238 modified the process for public universities to create and terminate programs. Rather than ultimate approval resting with the Board of Regents, each university's board of trustees will have the ability to approve creating new programs or closing old programs.<sup>91</sup> This will permit additional flexibility for universities to meet the needs of local businesses.

The bill also slightly changed the role of Utah's public universities. Except for the University of Utah, all other public four-year universities are required to include career and technical education in their primary roles. Previously, the Board of Regents determined the universities' primary roles.<sup>92</sup> It is unclear if this will increase the duplication of efforts between USHE and USTC. A 2015 report found little overlap, but with technical education becoming a primary role for universities, that might change.<sup>93</sup>

#### Community Colleges

Community colleges in many ways have a dual mission serving both students aiming to transfer to universities and students who need specific training for the workforce. Community colleges serve students who are seeking affordable and more accessible stepping stones into universities. They also allow for a more affordable route to gaining needed skills and knowledge for the workforce. By remaining more accessible than many universities, community colleges ensure that a larger population can obtain needed skills. SLCC is the only educational institution in Utah with the "community college" in its name, but Snow College and USU-Eastern provide similar roles. While officially classified as masters and baccalaureate universities, WSU, UVU, and DSU are open admissions universities. Open admissions policies permit any high school graduate or GED certificate holder to enroll in classes regardless of GPA or SAT/ACT scores. Similar to community colleges, the increased accessibility of these institutions allows a larger share of Utahns to gain the knowledge and skills they need to better meet the needs of local businesses.

#### Technical Colleges

Technical colleges in Utah are devoted to filling industry's workforce needs. In 2016, the technical colleges belonging to the USTC awarded over 8,000 certificates to more than 7,000 students. Moreover, 80-95% of those students were able to find a job in the field, join the military, or continue their education.<sup>94</sup>

The USTC currently administers eight technical colleges. During the aughts, the applied technology colleges serving central Utah, southeastern Utah, and Salt Lake County were merged into Snow College – now Utah State University-Eastern – and SLCC.<sup>95</sup> While these are no longer associated with the USTC system, they serve as local technical colleges for their respective districts and make similar efforts to involve industry leaders in program development.

Technical colleges in the USTC system also form close partnerships with local companies to ensure they are teaching the right skills and developing programs that meet current needs. Every college in USTC has an industry advisory board for each program made up of leaders from local companies. This ensures that colleges in the USTC system understand the skills and certifications needed by each industry.

Moreover, Utah technical colleges support a "Custom Fit" program where companies can specifically design training curricula to be taught by technical colleges. This custom training can both serve prospective employees yet to be hired as well as update the skills of existing employees.<sup>96</sup> In 2016, USTC technical colleges partnered with 1,645 companies to train 15,297 employees through the Custom Fit program.<sup>97</sup>

Utah technical colleges also generally use competency-based education (CBE) models.<sup>98</sup> Rather than attending classes for a set time, students participate in a course until they have achieved the requisite skills, knowledge, and abilities before moving on to the next course. CBE allows flexibility as students make progress at their own pace. Often CBE can save students time and money as they can progress faster than time-based credit hour models of learning. CBE also creates additional flexibility for students to enter and exit the program throughout the year rather than starting in January or September and ending in May or

December. The timing more efficiently meets business demands, which need new workers throughout the year, not just during months traditionally associated with graduation.

#### For-Profit Schools

While many non-profit universities will have similar goals to public universities, for-profit colleges and universities have different priorities. They aim to maximize profit by satisfying their customers – their students. It seems likely that many of these institutions prioritize their job placement rate to ensure their students get a good return on their investment.<sup>99</sup>

However, several reports indicate that students who attend for-profit institutions receive no benefit over community college or no college at all.<sup>100</sup> A National Bureau of Economic Research report concluded that students who enrolled in for-profit colleges had similar earnings to those who enrolled in community colleges, despite much higher costs of attendance.<sup>101</sup> In fact, the U.S. Department of Education reported that of the more than 5,000 career programs with available data, 72% of those programs offered by for-profit institutions produce graduates that earn less than high school dropouts. By comparison, only 32% of programs offered by public institutions produced graduates that earn less than high school dropouts.<sup>102</sup> While for-profit colleges and universities seem to be well positioned to address a skills gap, the data available indicates they might not be the best solution for all attendees.

#### Role of K-12

By 2020, 36% of Utah jobs are projected to require a high school degree or less.<sup>103</sup> This means for one-third of Utah students, the K-12 education system will be the primary professional development training they receive. However, the K-12 education system also must balance the needs of the 63% of students who will need to attend some form of higher education. The K-12 system is also focused on making sure students are safe and have the basic skills required for citizenship.

Understanding the role of the K-12 educational system in preparing a qualified workforce can be complicated. It will be the primary professional development for one-third of Utah residents, but will provide only the foundation for professional development for the other two-thirds. Professional development for students occurs over a much longer time frame. As a result, K-12 education systems often focus on developing skills that make students generally employable rather than training them for a specific industry. Rather than teaching a programing language like JavaScript, the K-12 educational system tends to focus on developing general skills such as creative thinking, communication, collaboration, and creativity (often known as the four c's). These are skills that are fundamental for employees in any industry and provide the foundation for specialized skill development later in their education. Specialization does become more available during high school.

While the state creates standards, it is up to local districts and schools to create the curricula. The local development of curricula in the K-12 system can allow teachers to meet the need of local employers. It also results in little standardization across schools and districts. One district might create great potential employees while students in the next district might be lacking.

In addition, while schools and districts have local control over curricula, businesses and industries are not always able to influence its development. One way outside entities attempt to influence curricula development is by offering grants to implement certain programs. A good example is the STEM Action Center, which offers a number of grants to teachers, schools, and districts for the implementation of programs that promote science, technology, engineering, and math.<sup>104</sup>

In many ways, the role of the K-12 educational system is less direct in solving an employee shortage or skills gap. Local schools and districts develop individualized curricula. Opportunities for companies to collaborate are harder to find and their effect diluted across the thousands of schools spread across the state. The focus on foundational skills creates potential employees who have broad, general skills. However, this might not be enough for certain industries that require more specific skills.

#### School Counselors

One common focus of reform in the K-12 system is school counselors. Optimally, high school counselors should be able to discuss and decide a student's best options for the future with both the student and parents. For many, that will include applying to college. For other students, a more optimal route might include some certification or technical training. For others, seeking a job upon graduation is the best option.

Ideally, high school counselors would have the best information available during these discussions. They would have up-to-date information on wages and long-term annual openings. Much of this data is available through DWS. There are also a number of other programs that can act as a resource for school counselors including Utah Futures and Step Up Utah.

While well informed counselors providing individualized college and career insights might be the optimal solution, high school counselors have several other competing responsibilities. These could include helping students complete high school successfully, helping students set up schedules, and dealing with behavioral problems. Moreover, high-school counselors are often tasked with other unrelated duties such as proctoring

tests, monitoring the cafeteria, covering classes, or creating schedules.<sup>105</sup> Many of these tasks could be carried out by non-certified individuals.<sup>106</sup> These extra tasks limit the time counselors can spend providing career or college advice with students and their parents.

Moreover, counselors often deal with hundreds of students. As of 2015, there was one counselor for every 350 Utah high school students. The national average is 1:284, and the ratio recommended by the American School Counselor Association is 1:250.<sup>107</sup> Such high ratios limit the amount of help high school students can obtain from counselors. It is also likely that many of the neediest students are those most likely to slip through the cracks. As mentioned, the 2015 Legislature

As of 2015, there was one counselor for every 350 Utah high school students. The national average is 1:284, and the ratio recommended by the American School Counselor Association is 1:250

approved \$400,000 in grants for counselor training.<sup>108</sup> Certainly, better trained and better informed counselors would be beneficial for students and subsequently the economy at large. Better outcomes could also be achieved through lower counselor-to-student ratios and the prioritization of counseling over other tasks that could be carried out by non-certified individuals.

#### Certification-Based Programs

Larger school districts that have more resources available and a larger pool of students can often create certification-based programs. These programs usually involve a series of specialized courses that students can complete in addition to their regular coursework that aim to provide specific and industry-focused training. In addition, students that complete these programs are generally ready for entry-level positions upon graduation from high school. Examples include Granite Technical Institute (GTI), Jordan Academy

for Technology and Careers, Canyons Technical Education Center, and others. The GTI also houses the Bioinnovations Gateway, which is a high-tech training facility that provides incubator space, resources, and equipment for emerging biotechnology and medical device companies. In return, these companies accept students as interns, which provides the students a unique academic experience through real-world practice. These types of programs help high school students secure entry level jobs in high-demand areas right out of high school.

#### **Role of Private Entities**

#### Companies

In many ways, companies bear the brunt of the burden of any worker shortage. They are responsible for both finding short-term solutions and influencing policy or economic incentives to solve the long-term problem. Private companies also play a role in alleviating the worker shortage through offering recruiting, consulting, staffing, and training services. The next section reviews a number of ways companies are involved.

#### Direct pathways for high school students and adult learners

Private companies have collaborated directly with government agencies, local school districts, and technical colleges to create direct pathway programs. These pathway programs allow high school students and adult learners to become qualified to work for a number of different companies across an industry.

Utah Aerospace Pathways is a collaboration between 15 different entities across private business, public K-12 education, and the higher education systems. Boeing, Albany Engineered Composites, Hexcel, Janicki, Orbital ATK, Hill Air Force Base, Utah Manufacturing Association, Lockheed Martin, and MSC Aerospace worked together with Granite, Davis, Ogden, and Iron County school districts, along with SLCC and the UCAT system, to create the Utah Aerospace Pathways program. The program has two tracks, one for high school students and one for adult learners.

High school students who enroll in the program take introductory coursework in composites before entering a paid internship with one of the company partners. Upon completion of high school, students attend another two semesters of training provided by one of the local technical colleges. After completion of the program, they are then qualified to start an entry-level position at one of the participating companies. Adult learners follow a similar path, with the exception that all of the educational experiences are provided by the local technical college.

The Utah Aerospace Pathways program also provided the framework for several other partnerships. This includes the Utah Diesel Technology Pathway, which focuses on the qualifications for diesel technicians, and the Medical Innovations Pathway, which focuses on the medical device and medical lab industries.

One key part is the cooperation of potentially competing companies across an industry. If there were only one company involved, the demand for new workers might fluctuate. However, if a group of companies is involved, it mitigates some of the risks for participating students. While no single company is hiring all the time, it is much more likely that one of eight partners will be hiring soon after program completion.

#### Student engagement experiences

The direct pathways programs has a visible effect on the local pool of qualified workers. some companies choose to be involved in a more indirect route through early student engagement experiences. One

example is Staker Parson. Through the "Rocks Build Our World" program, Staker Parson aids the fourthgrade geology science curriculum by providing an interactive learning experience about the role of aggregates by using chocolate chip cookie dough. Another example is Inside Sales.com, which partnered with a local elementary school to have volunteers from the company donate hours to teach students how to code. While these programs do not directly benefit the companies and their need to find qualified workers, they plant the seeds in young students and give them an idea of what they could possibly do in future professions.

#### Internships

While less direct than the pathways program, internships provide students the opportunity to experience companies and decide whether they are occupations they would like to pursue. It is also an opportunity for companies to test hire a number of potential employees and then offer permanent positions to the most exemplary of interns. Many companies across the state partner with local school districts to provide such programs, including Hunt Electric, L-3, Autoliv, Nucor Steel, and others.<sup>109</sup> Countless companies offer internships to college students.

#### Project-based learning

In project-based learning programs, companies partner with a local class and provide projects for groups of students or individuals to work on. Often these partners also provide mentors, speakers, and curriculum input to help the program succeed. Project-based learning programs offer students the opportunity to complete projects based on industry standards, gain experience, and get a taste for what future employment might be like. One example of such project-based learning in Utah is the Park City School District Center for Advanced Professional Studies. Industry partners have included Adobe, Dear Valley Resort, Skull Candy, and the U.S. Air Force.

#### Apprenticeships

Apprenticeships combine on-the-job training with classroom instruction. Pay increases occur over the length of the apprenticeship commensurate with increased skill. At the end of the apprenticeship program, apprentices receive an industry credential demonstrating their expertise. Private entities such as businesses, trade associations, or labor unions and the partnerships they form are the foundation of good apprenticeships. The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) provides support for businesses to create these apprenticeships. Once apprenticeships are registered with the DOL, businesses gain access to federal grants through the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, additional technical support, and in some states, tax credits.<sup>110</sup>

Many associate apprenticeships are strictly within the construction and trades industries. Many mistakenly think that apprenticeships are only for construction, manufacturing, or trade jobs. While



Figure 9: Apprenticable Occupations in Utah Source: Department of Labor, Department of Workforce Services,



the construction industry has by far the most active apprenticeships across the United States (144,583), the second highest is the military with 95,001. Not too surprisingly, the industry with the third most active apprenticeships is manufacturing with 14,422. What may surprise many is that manufacturing is followed closely by public administration, with 13,715 active apprenticeships.<sup>111</sup>

Indeed, registered apprenticeships are available in a wide variety of industries. Healthcare could have apprenticeships for licensed practical nurses, community health workers, emergency room specialists, health information, management data analysts, pharmacy techs, dental lab techs, and many others. The tech industry could potentially have apprenticeships available for computer programmers, computer systems analysts, software application designers, and IT specialists. Public service and safety apprenticeships could be available for positions such as correction officers, police officers, firefighters, security guards, and paramedics. The media industry has apprenticeships available for graphic designers and television and motion picture directors and animators. There could be apprenticeship positions available for retail managers, paralegals, meteorologists, energy auditors, and environmental analysts.<sup>112</sup>

Apprenticeships can be highly flexible. They can be for new hires to teach them the basic skills they need for the job, or they can be used as an award for high-achievers allowing them to move up the career ladder. Partnerships with Custom Fit programs at Utah's technical schools can help employers more easily meet education requirements. Moreover, because apprenticeships start paying at day one, and apprentices continue to receive wages as they learn in the classroom and on the job, companies are more likely to find willing employees.

Apprenticeships are a tool that companies have increasingly turned to over the past two years – as indicated by the number of active apprentices increasing by 35%.<sup>113</sup> In the federal fiscal year (October -September) 2016, there were 2,887 active apprentices in Utah across 211 programs.<sup>114</sup> When comparing the number of active apprenticeships to Utah's labor force, Utah is slightly below average with 19 active apprentices for every 10,000 Utahns in the labor force, while the nation has 23 active apprenticeships for every 10,000 Americans in the labor force.<sup>115</sup> Apprenticeships have the potential to help meet current and future job needs in Utah. Over 40% of all jobs currently available, and all jobs expected to be created annually over the next decade, are for occupations that could have an apprenticeship. Yet over half of these occupations do not have any existing apprenticeship programs in the state. This data might indicate that Utah could help bridge a skills gap through apprenticeship programs.

There are many studies of apprenticeship models in other countries that suggest that it could greatly benefit the American economy.<sup>116</sup> Recent studies on apprenticeship in the United States are limited, but indicate promising results. The Department of Labor reports that apprenticeships are good for employees, with 91% of apprentices employed upon graduation with an average starting salary of \$60,000.<sup>117</sup> Additional studies indicate benefits for employers also. A 2016 study on apprenticeship in Maine found 6 of 8 companies saw a monetary return on investment, and all companies would have if they had monetized the benefits of recruitment, retainment, and advancement.<sup>118</sup> A case-study of a specific apprenticeship partnered with companies.<sup>119</sup> A U.S. Department of Commerce study of 13 companies found unanimous support for the idea that apprenticeships increased productivity, reduced turnover, and provided a competitive advantage over competing firms.<sup>120</sup> In this study, the two companies that did measure their return-on-investment saw a 40-50% ROI. While these reports are positive, they provide only small samples or case studies. Larger studies would increase the legitimacy of these claims and ensure they are not a result of cherry-picking.

Examples of apprenticeship programs in Utah include those through the Association of General Contractors and other industry associations, various union-based associations, and even some individual businesses.<sup>121</sup> In 15 states, the government has chosen to play a role, either offering tax breaks to companies that provide registered apprenticeships or tuition assistance for registered apprentices.<sup>122</sup> There might be a potential role for the state of Utah in encouraging apprenticeship programs.

#### Donating equipment

Many occupations require training with specialized equipment, and the cost of necessary training equipment can be prohibitive. Often, companies will donate training equipment to ensure educational institutions have the capabilities to train potential employees. Alternatively, sometimes vendors or manufactures provide specialized equipment or programs to help influence its adoption across the industry. These donations and discounts help save educational institutions (and subsequently taxpayers) millions of dollars. They also can ensure that students have the most updated skills using industry standard programs and equipment.

#### Private companies directly tackling the problem

The idea behind an entrepreneurial capitalist market system is that new businesses are created every day to address unmet needs. If businesses are having a difficult time finding qualified employees, entrepreneurial individuals can create new companies focused on solving those problems.<sup>123</sup> Recruiting companies can help find talented individuals willing to relocate. Consulting companies can help employees optimize offered wages. Staffing companies can meet temporary needs. Training companies can help employees acquire missing skills. One of the most successful examples in Utah is Pluralsight, which offers training in software development, IT, and other areas focused on the tech industry. Another Utah company, GraduationAlliance, offers a "Workforce Diploma" program that targets young adults who do not have high school degrees. The program allows participants to earn not only high school diplomas, but also gain specific skills and industry certifications that partnering employers have agreed to preferentially hire. In many ways, one company's problem is another's opportunity.

#### Trade Associations

Trade associations provide a unique role in ensuring companies can find enough qualified employees. They are in a position to obtain quality data from their members and gain a good understanding of what their industry most needs. Using these data, they can formulate solutions and represent the collective resources of its membership in effecting change. One example is the Utah Technology Council (UTC). Based on the survey results of its members, the UTC commissioned and published a report looking at the number of job openings across the tech industry in Utah.<sup>124</sup> Similarly, the Utah Manufacturing Association pooled the resources of its membership to fund part of Make Manufacturing Your Future Initiative, a campaign to recruit more millennials into the manufacturing sector.<sup>125</sup> Many trade associations channel these group resources into the creation and funding of apprenticeship programs.

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce has invested its own resources in studying the problem and offering solutions. One recommendation was that companies should take a supply-chain management approach to their human resources.<sup>126</sup> Through managing their supply chain, companies can form partnerships with specific companies. These companies could be those that use the product or service they provide, or a company that provides a service or product that they purchase. For example, an auto manufacturer might form partnerships with a steel refinery and an iron extraction company. The automaker can then covey the demand and rely on a consistent supply of steel to manage its own production, ensuring that inputs are ready when needed. Similarly, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce encourages companies to form analogous

relationships with educational institutions. In some ways, this is the approach taken with the pathways programs mentioned above.

#### Role of Non-Profit Organizations

Non-profits can contribute in many different ways depending on their purpose. LDS Employment Resource Services is a non-profit that offers training to help individuals find, obtain, or upgrade their jobs. Private foundations can also play a role. InsideSales.com employees volunteer through the company's Do Good Foundation and help kids learn to code, among other objectives.

# **Dangers in Education Integration**

Much of this report has taken for granted the benefits of aligning educational institutions with industry needs. However, not everyone agrees that closer collaboration between business and educational institutions is a good thing. There is concern that government taking action on worker shortages or skills gaps represents an intrusion on the free market. This next section outlines concerns with businesses becoming more integrated with educational institutions and the concerns of government intervention.

#### Potential Adverse Impacts on Education from Businesses

Companies will often donate their educational materials for use in the classroom. This potentially raises a number of concerns. Parents and other groups worry information in books or pamphlets provided as a free resource for teachers or students could potentially carry biased information, or at least represent a conflict of interest.<sup>127</sup> One such example is the Chevron sponsorship of the Energy4me program, which provides students and teachers with information about "energy sources and how they impact the environment."<sup>128</sup>

Alternatively, corporations might push curriculum or policy changes that allow them to sell their product.<sup>129</sup> Other companies might be willing to donate equipment because it advertises their product, or free materials such as textbook covers that contain advertisements.<sup>130</sup> In other cases, corporate sponsorship of billboards, gyms, or even entire schools provides even more blatant marketing.<sup>131</sup> The ethical questions in this are obvious. Children are more vulnerable to marketing due to their age and lack of critical thinking skills. Donated products also implicitly receive endorsement through their use by teachers who occupy positions of trust.<sup>132</sup> Parents are often protective of their children and do not wish them to be exposed to subtle advertising. As a result, closer ties between corporations and schools run the risk of marketing to students, providing biased information, or otherwise taking advantage of students.<sup>133</sup>

Additional concerns relate to privacy. Adults can choose to not use programs or apps that collect copious amounts of personal data such as Facebook or Google. However, students have less of a choice if schools require or strongly encourage the use of programs that gather personal data. For example, companies have offered computer equipment for free on the condition that students participate in taste tests, internet survey panels, and focus groups.<sup>134</sup> There is also the other less obvious tracking data gathered through normal computer use. Not only are individuals concerned with what data is collected, but additional concerns arise around the idea of companies selling student data to third parties, the control users have over their private data, and what kind of safeguards are used to protect student data from hackers.

Aside from questionable corporate influence on students, there is the intrinsic conflict of interest between educational institutions and private companies. The optimal case for private companies is for educational institutions to produce as many potential employees in their industry as possible. A large pool of potential employees allows companies to select only the best and to pay new hires much less. The worth of the

education provided to those individuals would subsequently be less than if the pool had a more diverse array of skills useful across a spectrum of industries.

Furthermore, companies have different views of what the role of schools should be. Some companies would prefer that high schools focus on teaching skills and certifications, rather than ensuring that students have a well-rounded education or ensuring that students are prepared to be good citizens.

While there is no doubt that most companies have few ulterior motives when working with schools, the acknowledgment of these potential conflicts of interest help insure negative side effects of collaboration between educational institutions and industries are limited.

#### The Proper Role of Government in Addressing Worker Shortages

Not only are there questions about how involved companies should be with educational institutions, but there are serious concerns about the proper role of government in addressing a skills gap. In the earlier example demonstrating the harm of a skills gap, there were too many computer programmers and not enough plumbers. The mismatch lead to long wait times for consumers who needed plumbing service, and low wages and high unemployment for computer programmers. A state agency might recognize the problem and attempt to provide incentives for more individuals to become plumbers. Rather than just fixing the problem, the state agency might overcorrect, resulting in too many plumbers and not enough computer programmers. Unemployment and low wages would then become prevalent among plumbers. The low supply of computer programmers would drive up costs for technology companies and hinder growth and innovation. Because government agencies have a reputation of being less nimble and adaptable to quickly changing economic conditions, many would prefer government not be so directly involved in addressing the problem.

Additionally, some question the need for governmental intervention. As mentioned above, employee shortages or skills gaps are merely opportunities for recruiting, staffing, consulting, and training companies that can help business solve their employee problems. Economic theory also generally considers employee shortages and skills gaps to be temporary and self-correcting. Wages in industries struggling to find enough qualified employees should rise. Students would respond to those wage increases choosing to obtain the skills needed for those positions. Others might retrain and switch industries to take advantage of the wage differential. As those positions are filled, wages would come down slightly and other industries willing to pay more would be more competitive.

There are risks with government intervention, and often the economy is self-correcting. Accordingly, some would prefer less government action and a greater reliance on free market forces. Whatever the solution to the problem might be, the proper role of government action in addressing the skills gap is an important aspect of the conversation.

#### CONCLUSION

While it is clear that many companies in Utah are struggling to find enough qualified employees, the underlying problem is not obvious. A generally tight labor market, low wages, a desirability problem, and a mismatch between skills available and skills needed all play a role in finding enough qualified employees.

Over the past six years, Utah has had one of the fastest expanding economies in the United States. This growth could result in a small pool of potential employees.

However, if companies truly needed additional employees, they should be willing to pay for it. Yet indications of rising wages are only just occurring. Rising wages would also encourage more Utahns to participate in the labor force.

Additional complications revolve around the perception of certain jobs as undesirable, often those in manufacturing, construction, and trades. Additional outreach might need to be made to millennials who have different job and career expectations when compared to retiring baby boomers.

If there is indeed a skills gap in Utah, the state has been very proactive in attempting to bridge it. Stakeholders include various government offices, educational institutions, non-profit groups, unions, occupational associations, and private companies. These groups have taken action to ensure companies can find the workers they need by promoting collaboration among stakeholders, increasing career awareness, and ensuring a variety of quality educational opportunities.

- 1 Madison, Rachael (29 Jul. 2016.). Ground Breaking: Utah's construction industry is facing challenges and growth in equal measure. *Utah Business*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.utahbusiness.com/ground-break-ing-utahs-construction-industry-facing-challenges-growth-equal-measure/
- 2 Brice Wallace (21 Nov. 2016.). Tech worker shortage is not unique to Utah. *The Enterprise*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://slenterprise.com/index.php/news/latest-news/392-tech-worker-shortage-is-not-unique-to-utah
- 3 Tessa Curry (14 Sept. 2015.). Utah's Talent Wars Filling 15,000 job openings. *Silicon Slopes*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://siliconslopes.com/utahs-talent-wars-filling-15-000-job-openings-412740a820d0#.xwao94anz
- 4 Enterprise (15 Sept. 2016.). Summit: Changing perceptions could solve workforce shortages. *The Enterprise*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://slenterprise.com/index.php/news/latest-news/297-summit-changing-perceptions-could-solve-workforce-shortages
- 5 Annie Knox (14 Jun. 2016.). One answer to Utah's teacher shortage hire people who aren't teachers. *The Salt Lake Tribune*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.sltrib.com/news/4006906-155/one-answer-to-utahs-teacher-shortage
- 6 Lara Haynes, Niesha Nelson and Carlos Eduardo Bonilla (10 Dec. 2016.). Op-ed: Utah has a nursing shortage, and schools are coming together to address it. *The Salt Lake Tribune*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.sltrib. com/opinion/4650048-155/op-ed-utah-has-a-nursing-shortage
- 7 Department of Workforce Services. (2017.). Wages and occupational openings data tool. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 12, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/jsp/almiswage/alloccs/wage-alloccs
- 8 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (Feb. 2017.). Job Openings and Labor Turnover Survey Highlights: February 2017. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/web/jolts/jlt\_labstatgraphs.pdf
- 9 Lucia Mutikani (7 Apr 2015.). U.S. jobs opening data points to skills mismatch. *Reuters*. Retrieved from http://www. reuters.com/article/us-usa-economy-jobs-openings-idUSKBN0MY1F320150407; Peter Orszag (13 Aug. 2013.). With So Many Job Openings, Why So Little Hiring?. *Bloomberg View*. Retrieved from https://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2013-08-13/with-so-many-job-openings-why-so-little-hiring-
- 10 Utah Foundation (1948.). Vocational education in Utah: Report no. 42. Utah Foundation.
- 11 Utah Foundation (Jun. 1958.). Vocational and technical education in Utah: Report no. 153. *Utah Foundation*; Utah Foundation (Dec. 1967.). Problems of vocational education in Utah: Report no. 254. *Utah Foundation*; Utah Foundation (Jun. 1971.). Trends in vocational-technical education: Report no. 296. *Utah Foundation*; Utah Foundation (Feb. 1980.). Vocational education in Utah: Report no. 400. *Utah Foundation*.
- 12 U.S. Congressional Budget Office. (2017.). Natural Rate of Unemployment (Long-Term) [NROU]. *Federal Reserve Bank* of St. Louis. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/NROU.
- 13 A 40-year historical unemployment average is 4.9%. A 20-year historical average is 4.5%. Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). Local Area Unemployment Statistics: Utah, Statewide, Seasonally adjusted, series ID: LASST4900000000003. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://data.bls.gov/time-series/LASST49000000000003
- 14 Jim Robson (6 Apr. 2015.). Is There Slack in the Utah Labor Market?. *Utah's Labor Market and Economy: A product of the Workforce Research and Analysis Division of the Utah Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved from http://econo-myutah.blogspot.com/2015/04/is-there-slack-in-utah-labor-market.html
- 15 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). Employed: State and area employment, hours and earnings, Utah statewide total nonfarm, all employees, seasonally adjusted, series ID: SMS49000000000000001. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/SMS490000000000000001, Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). States: Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population, 1976 to 2016 annual averages. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://www.bls.gov/lau/staadata.txt, Utah Foundation calculations.

- 16 Max Roth (16 Mar. 2015.). Utah's low unemployment rate deceiving, experts say. *fox13now.com*. Retrieved from http://fox13now.com/2015/03/16/utahs-low-unemployment-rate-deceiving-experts-say/;
- 17 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). States: Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population, 1976 to 2016 annual averages. *Bureau of Labor Statistics*. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://www.bls.gov/lau/staadata. txt, Utah Foundation calculations.
- 18 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). States: Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population, 1976 to 2016 annual averages. *Bureau of Labor Statistics*. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://www.bls.gov/lau/staadata. txt, Utah Foundation calculations.
- 19 Maryland.gov (2017). Partner Employers. maryland.gov. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://mmp.maryland.gov/ Pages/Partner-Employers.aspx; Maryland.gov (2017). Down Payment Assistance and Partner Match Programs. maryland.gov. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://mmp.maryland.gov/Pages/Downpayment.aspx
- 20 Status on Women in the States (2015). Women's Labor Force Participation. *Status on Women in the States*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://statusofwomendata.org/earnings-and-the-gender-wage-gap/womens-labor-force-participation/
- 21 LeanIn.org and McKinsey & Company (2016.) Women in the Workplace 2016. *Womenintheworkplace.org.* Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://womenintheworkplace.com/; and National Partnership for Women and Families (10 Apr. 2016.). Utah Women and the Wage Gap: Fact Sheet. *Nationalpartnership.org.* Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/fair-pay/4-2016-ut-wage-gap.pdf
- 22 Lee Davidson (17 Dec. 2015.). Utah leads nation in job growth, but wages are lower than national average. *The Salt Lake Tribune*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.sltrib.com/home/3320936-155/utah-leads-nation-in-job-growth
- 23 Department of Workforce Services (2015.). Utah Difficult-to-Fill Jobs Survey. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/difficultfilljobstudy.pdf
- 24 Department of Workforce Services (2015.). Utah Difficult-to-Fill Jobs Survey. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/difficultfilljobstudy.pdf
- 25 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). Frequently Asked Questions. *Bureau of Labor Statistics*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://www.bls.gov/cew/cewfaq.htm#Q02
- 26 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). Earnings (CPS). Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https:// www.bls.gov/cps/earnings.htm#earn; Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). Pay and benefits – Total Non-farm: average hourly earnings of all employees, in dollars, not seasonally adjusted, Utah, series ID: SMU49000000500000003. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on February 2, 2017 from beta.bls.gov/dataViewer/view/timeseries/ SMU4900000500000003;
- 27 Rachel Madison (8 Feb. 2017.). Upward Trend: Why wage growth in Utah is finally getting back on track. *Utah Business*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.utahbusiness.com/upward-trend-wage-growth-utah-finally-getting-back-track/
- 28 Rachel Madison (8 Feb. 2017.). Upward Trend: Why wage growth in Utah is finally getting back on track. Utah Business. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.utahbusiness.com/upward-trend-wage-growth-utah-finally-getting-back-track/
- 29 Department of Workforce Services (2015.). Utah Difficult-to-Fill Jobs Survey. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/difficultfilljobstudy.pdf
- 30 Craig A. Giffi, Ben Dollar, Bharath Gangula, Michelle Drew Rodriguez (January 26, 2015.). Help wanted: American manufacturing competitiveness and the looming skills gap. *Deloitte University Press*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://dupress.deloitte.com/dup-us-en/deloitte-review/issue-16/manufacturing-skills-gap-america.html
- 31 Pew Research Center (2015.). 2015 Survey of American parents: Final topline. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/files/2015/11/2015-11-04\_working-parents\_TOPLINE.pdf
- 32 Renee Stepler (24 Feb. 2016.). Hispanic, black parents see college degree as key for children's success. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/02/24/hispanic-black-parents-see-college-degree-as-key-for-childrens-success/
- 33 Child Trends Data Bank (21 Jan. 2017.). Parental expectations for their children's educational attainment: Indicators on children and youth. *Childtrends.org.* Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/115\_Parental\_Expectations.pdf
- 34 Department of Workforce Services (1 Nov. 2016.). Career and Technical Education in Utah. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from ://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/cteutah.pdf
- 35 Utah State Board of Regents (15 Jan. 2016.). Utah: A state of opportunity: Utah State Board of Regents Strategic Plan 2025. Utah State Board of Regents. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/pdf/agendas/20160122/ TABCC2016Jan.pdf
- 36 United States Census Bureau (2017.). Sex by age by educational attainment for the population 18 years and over: B15001: 2015 American Community Survey 1-year estimates. *United States Census Bureau*.
- 37 Staker Parson (17 Oct. 2013.). Rocks Build our World Archives. *Stakerparson.com*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://stakerparson.com/blog/tag/rocks-build-our-world/

- 38 STEM Mentor Exchange (2017.). STEM Mentor Exchange. *STEM Mentor Exchange*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://stemmx.com/
- 39 Utah Manufacturers Association (10 Feb. 2017.). Weekly Happenings at Utah Manufacturers Association February 10th. *Utah Manufacturers Association*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://myemail.constantcontact.com/Weekly-Happenings-at-Utah-Manufacturers-Association-February-10th.html
- 40 Adecco (04 Oct. 2016.). Infographic: Skills Gap Analysis in the American Workforce. *Adeccousa.com*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://www.adeccousa.com/employers/resources/skills-gap-in-the-american-workforce/; Gary Beach (5 Oct. 2016.). The Skills Gap Is No Laughing Matter. *WSJ*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://blogs.wsj.com/cio/2016/10/05/the-skills-gap-is-no-laughing-matter/; Sarah Ryther Francom (30 Dec. 2016.). Boom Town: Utah Valley prepares for another growth spurt. *Utah Business*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.utahbusiness.com/boom-town-utah-valley-prepares-another-growth-spurt/
- 41 Paul Krugman (31 Mar. 2014.). Jobs and Skills and Zombies. *New York Times*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https:// www.nytimes.com/2014/03/31/opinion/krugman-jobs-and-skills-and-zombies.html; Cappelli, Peter (14 Aug. 2014.). Skill Gaps, Skill Shortages and Skill Mismatches: Evidence for the US. *NBER*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http:// www.nber.org/papers/w20382; Angie Hunt (11 Jun. 2015.). Researchers find little evidence to support skills gap claims. *Phys.org*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://phys.org/news/2015-06-evidence-skills-gap.html; Harold L. Sirkin, Michael Zinser, and Justin Rose (28 Aug. 2013.). The U.S. skills gap: could it threaten a manufacturing renaissance?. *www.bcgperspectives.com*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://www.bcgperspectives.com/content/articles/lean\_manufacturing\_us\_skills\_gap\_could\_threaten\_manufacturing\_renaissance/
- 42 James Bessen (25 Aug. 2014.). Employers Aren't Just Whining the "Skills Gap" Is Real. *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from https://hbr.org/2014/08/employers-arent-just-whining-the-skills-gap-is-real
- 43 Jamie Dimon and Marlene Seltzer (5 Jan. 2014.). Closing the Skills Gap. POLITICO Magazine. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2014/01/closing-the-skills-gap-101478.htmlhttps://www. bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-05-16/the-skills-schools-aren-t-teaching-but-must
- 44 Business Roundtable and Change the Equation (3 Dec. 2014.). U.S. Workforce skills: Summary of findings. *Changethe-equation.org.* Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://changetheequation.org/sites/default/files/2014%20BRT-CTEq%20Skills%20Survey%20Slides.pdf
- 45 Department of Workforce Services (2015.). Utah Difficult-to-Fill Jobs Survey. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/difficultfilljobstudy.pdf
- 46 Utah Board of Regents (2016.). R312, Configuration of the Utah System of Higher Education and Institutional Missions and Roles. *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/policies/ policyr312/
- 47 Kevin Eagan, Ellen Bara Stolzenberg, Abiail K. Bates, Melissa C. Aragon, Maria Tamirez Suchard, and Cecilia Rios-Aguilar. (3 Oct. 2016.). The American freshman: National norms fall 2015. *Higher Education Research Institute*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://www.heri.ucla.edu/monographs/TheAmericanFreshman2015.pdf
- 48 Luksyte, Aleksandra and Christiane Spitzmueller (28 Sept. 2015.). When are overqualified employees creative? It depends on contextual factors. *Journal of Organizational Behavor*. Vol 37:5
- 49 PwC (2014.). Engaging and empowering Millennials. *Pwc.com*. Retrieved from https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/hr-management-services/publications/assets/pwc-engaging-and-empowering-millennials.pdf
- 50 Examples include the University of Utah's Department of Civil & Environmental Engineering http://www.civil.utah. edu/iab, Utah State University's Information Systems Department https://huntsman.usu.edu/mis/council, and engineering department https://engineering.usu.edu/about/college-advisory-board/index, Utah Valley University's business school https://www.uvu.edu/woodbury/about/national-advisory-council/members.html.
- 51 Utah State Board of Regents (11 Nov. 2011.). R401, Approval of new programs, program changes, discontinued programs and program reports. *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from http://gradschool. utah.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/R401-111811.pdf
- 52 Centron, M.J. & Davies, O. (2003). Trends shaping the Future: Technological Workplace, Management, and Institutional Trends, The Futurist, 37(2), 30 4
- 53 Celia R. Baker (28 Jan. 2014.). Computer science classes in high school: why too few kids take them. *Deseret News*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from http://www.deseretnews.com/article/865595020/Computer-science-classes-in-high-school-why-too-few-kids-take-them.html?pg=all
- 54 See objective 6. Utah Governor's Office of Economic Development (2017.). Office of Economic Development. *Governor's Office of Economic Development*. Retrieved from http://business.utah.gov/why-come-to-utah/about-goed/
- 55 STEM Action Center (2016.). STEM Classroom Grant. STEM Action Center. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https:// stem.utah.gov/programs/prek12-classroom-grant/; STEM Action Center (2016.). K-12 Math Digital Learning Grant. STEM Action Center. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://stem.utah.gov/math-digital-learning-grant/; STEM Action Center (2016.). Middle School Applied Science Technology. STEM Action Center. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://stem.utah.gov/middle-school-applied-science-technology/
- 56 Department of Workforce Services (2017.). About DWS. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved from https://jobs. utah.gov/edo/

- 57 Utah State Board of Regents (11 Nov. 2011.). R401, Approval of new programs, program changes, discontinued programs and program reports. *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from http://gradschool. utah.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/R401-111811.pdf
- 58 Utah Department of Workforce Services and Montana Department of Labor and Industry (8 Jun. 2012.). Workforce Innovation Fund application for Utah's Next Generation Labor Exchange (GenLEX). *US Department of Labor*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://www.doleta.gov/workforce\_innovation/pdf/grantees/UTDeptofWrkfServ\_abstract.pdf
- 59 Mary Beth Vogel-Ferguson, Michael Tanana, and Jenny Chng (Jan. 2016.). Utah and Montana GenLEX Initiative Annual Report: Year Three. *Social Research Institute, University of Utah*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from https://socialwork. utah.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2016/03/UtahMontanaGenLEX-InitAnnualReportYr3Final.pdf
- 60 SB 150 (2014.). Education Task Force Reauthorization. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from http://le.utah.gov/~2014/bills/static/sb0150.html
- 61 Education Task Force (20 Dec. 2013.). Education Task Force report: Findings and recommendations of the Utah Legislature's Education Task Force. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 19, 2017 from http://le.utah.gov/in-terim/2013/pdf/00004564.pdf
- 62 SB 34 (2014.). Statewide Data Alliance and Utah Futures. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2014/bills/static/sb0034.html
- 63 HB 198 (2015.). Strengthening college and career readiness. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2015/bills/static/HB0198.html
- 64 HB 337 (2015.). Career and technical education comprehensive study. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2015/bills/static/HB0337.html
- 65 Department of Workforce Services (1 Nov. 2016.). Career and technical education in Utah. *Department of Workforce Services*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://jobs.utah.gov/wi/pubs/specialreports/cteutah.pdf
- 66 SB 103 (2016.). Strategic workforce investments. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2016/bills/static/sb0103.html
- 67 Correspondence with Kimberlee Carlile
- 68 SB 117 (2017.). Higher education performance funding. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0117.html
- 69 SB 194 (2017.). Utah Data Research Center Act. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https:// le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0194.html
- 70 SB 238 (2017.). Higher Education Governance Revisions. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0238.html
- 71 Utah State Office of Education (Dec. 2015.). Science with engineering education standards for Utah. *Utah State Board of Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://www.schools.utah.gov/CURR/science/Revision/SEEdStandards68.aspx
- 72 Benjamin Wood (9 Feb. 2015.). New Utah science standards put on hold, concerns include evolution and global warming. *The Salt Lake Tribune*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://www.sltrib.com/home/2150311-155/new-school-science-standards-for-utah
- 73 Utah State Board of Education (n.d.). USBE CTE Main Home. *Utah State Board of Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://schools.utah.gov/cte/main/
- 74 Utah State Board of Education (10 Apr. 2017.). UT Admin Code R277-700. The Elementary and Secondary School General Core. April 1, 2017. *Rules.utah.gov*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://rules.utah.gov/publicat/code/ r277/r277-700.htm#/T6
- 75 Career and Technical Education Department (7 Feb. 2017.). Utah CTE career pathways. *Utah State Board of Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://www.schools.utah.gov/CTE/pathways/DOCS/Pathways/PathwaysListFY18. aspx
- 76 SB 238 (2017.). Higher Education Governance Revisions. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0238.html#53b-1-102
- 77 Utah State Board of Regents (15 Jan. 2016.). Utah: A state of opportunity: Utah State Board of Regents Strategic Plan 2025. Utah State Board of Regents. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/pdf/agendas/20160122/ TABCC2016Jan.pdf
- 78 Utah State Board of Regents (15 Jan. 2016.). Utah: A state of opportunity: Utah State Board of Regents Strategic Plan 2025. Utah State Board of Regents. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/pdf/agendas/20160122/ TABCC2016Jan.pdf
- 79 Utah State Board of Regents (15 Jan. 2016.). Utah: A state of opportunity: Utah State Board of Regents Strategic Plan 2025. *Utah State Board of Regents*. pg.10 Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/pdf/agendas/20160122/TABCC2016Jan.pdf
- 80 SB 117 (2017.). Higher education performance funding. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0117.html; University of Utah (13 May 2015.). Revenue by source, FY 2009 through FY 2014. *University of Utah*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://www.obia.utah.edu/budget/revenues/ pdf/tabler1.pdf

- 81 Shawn Teigen and Moriah Horner (Dec 2014.). Steps forward in higher ed: Success measures, game changes, and performance-based funding in Utah. Utah Foundation. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://www.utahfoundation. org/uploads/rr725.pdf
- 82 Utah System of Higher Education (5 Jun. 2015.). What is 'reverse transfer' and a 'stackable credential'? *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/what-is-reverse-transfer-and-a-stack-able-credential/
- 83 Utah State University (28 Jul. 2016.). Transfer Credit. Utah State University. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://catalog.usu.edu/content.php?catoid=3&navoid=409; University of Utah (2017). How your transfer courses will transfer - Office of Admissions. The University of Utah. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http://admissions.utah.edu/apply/ undergraduate/transfer/transfer-guide.php
- 84 Utah System of Higher Education (5 Jun. 2015.). What is 'reverse transfer' and a 'stackable credential'? *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/what-is-reverse-transfer-and-a-stack-able-credential/
- 85 SB 238 (2017.). Higher Education Governance Revisions. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0238.html
- 86 State Board of Education (28 Jan. 2014.). Board Mission Utah State Board of Education. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://schoolboard.utah.gov/board-mission; Utah System of Higher Education (2017.). Our Mission. Utah System of Higher Education. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/our-mission/; Utah College of Applied Technology (2017.). About UCAT. Utah College of Applied Technology. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from http:// ucat.edu/ucat/about-ucat/
- 87 State of Utah (10 May 2016.). 53B-2a-103: Utah College of Applied Technology Board of Trustees Membership Terms – Vacancies – Oath – Officers – Quorum – Committees – Compensation. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved from https://le.utah.gov/xcode/Title53B/Chapter2A/53B-2a-S103.html
- 88 The mission statements of various public institutions can be found at the Utah System of Higher Education (2016.). R312, Configuration of the Utah System of Higher Education and Institutional Missions and Roles. Utah System of Higher Education. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah.org/policies/policyr312/
- 89 Utah System of Higher Education (2016.). R312, Configuration of the Utah System of Higher Education and Institutional Missions and Roles. *Utah System of Higher Education*. Retrieved on April 20, 2017 from https://higheredutah. org/policies/policyr312/
- 90 State of Utah (10 May 2016.). 53B-2a-104: Utah College of Applied Technology Board of Trustees Membership Terms – Vacancies – Oath – Officers – Quorum – Committees – Compensation. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved from https://le.utah.gov/xcode/Title53B/Chapter2A/53B-2a-S103.html
- 91 SB 238 (2017.). Higher Education Governance Revisions. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0238.html#53b-16-102
- 92 SB 238 (2017.). Higher Education Governance Revisions. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2017/bills/static/SB0238.html#53b-16-101
- 93 Career and Technical Education 2015 Annual Report [ODF]. (2015, November). Salt Lake City: Utah System of Higher Education.
- 94 Utah College of Applied Technology (Oct. 2016.). Utah College of Applied Technology: Annual report October 2016. *Utah College of Applied Technology*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://ucat.edu/site/wp-content/up-loads/2013/07/UCAT-AR-2016-Website.pdf
- 95 Office of the Legislative Fiscal Analyst (2014.). COBI 2014 Utah College of Applied Technology. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved from https://le.utah.gov/lfa/reports/cobi2014/agcy\_405.htm
- 96 Utah College of Applied Technology (8 Jun. 2013.). Policies: Custom Fit Training. *Utah College of Applied Technology*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://ucat.edu/site/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/202-2016-06-08-Edition.pdf; Mountainland Applied Technology College(14 Oct. 2014.). Custom Fit FAQ *Mountainland Applied Technology College*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://mlatc.edu/cf/custom-fit-faq/
- 97 Utah College of Applied Technology (8 Jun. 2013.). Policies: Custom Fit Training. *Utah College of Applied Technology*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://ucat.edu/site/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/202-2016-06-08-Edition.pdf
- 98 Salt Lake Community College (2017.). FAQ. Salt Lake Community College. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.slcc.edu/sat/faq.aspx; Utah College of Applied Technology (2017.). About UCAT.. Utah College of Applied Technology. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://ucat.edu/ucat/about-ucat/
- 99 University of Phoenix (2017.). Valued by Employers University of Phoenix. University of Phoenix. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.phoenix.edu/valued-by-employers.html; Everest University Online (2017.) Advantages of Online Learning with Everest. Everest University Online. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.everestonline. edu/advantage; Westech College (2017.). Gainful employment. Westech College. Retrieved on April 5, 2017 from http://westech.edu/about-westech-college/gainful-employment/
- 100 Rajeev Darolia, Cory Koedel, Paco Martorell, Katie Wilson, and Francisco Perez-Arce (Jun. 2014.). Do employers prefer workers who attend for-profit colleges? Evidence from a field experiment. *Rand.org*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/working\_papers/WR1000/WR1054/RAND\_WR1054.pdf

- 101 Stephanie Riegg Cellini and Nicholas Turner (26 May 2016.). Gainfully employed? assessing the employment and earnings of for-profit college students using administrative data. *National Bureau of Economic Research*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.nber.org/papers/w22287
- 102 Quinton, Sophie (24 Mar. 2014.). Will a for-profit degree get you a job?. *The Atlantic*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2014/03/will-a-for-profit-degree-get-you-a-job/430758/
- 103 Anthony P. Carnevale, Nicole Smith, and Jeff Strohl. (Jun. 2013.). Recovery: Job growth and education requirements through 2020: State report. *Center on Education and the Workforce in Georgetown Public Policy Institute*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://cew.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/StateProjections\_6.1.15\_agc\_v2.pdf
- 104 See "Programs" at Stem Action Center (2017.). STEM Utah. Stem Action Center. Retrieved from https://stem.utah.gov/
- 105 Lesley Weidenbener (21 May 2014.). School counselors too busy to counsel. NUVO. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.nuvo.net/news/news/school-counselors-too-busy-to-counsel/article\_8abad3f4-a678-5aeb-a3a0-c74dc-0ceed2e.html; http://share.indianachamber.com/media/INChamberSchoolCounselingReport.pdf; John Fitzgerald (Sep. 2009.). Minnesota's school counseling crunch: How kids are caught between shrinking investment & increasing demand on their counselors. *Minnesota2020*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.mn2020.org/assets/uploads/article/counselors.pdf
- 106 Vivian J. Carroll McCollum (1996.). Team approach to school counseling: Rationale for the use of paraprofessionals. *Education Resources Information Center*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ ED412478.pdf
- 107 Matt Gephardt And Michelle Poe (11 Nov. 2015.). High school counselors in Utah 'overworked' compared to other states. *KUTV*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://kutv.com/news/get-gephardt/high-school-counselors-in-utah-overworked-compared-to-other-states
- 108 HB 198 (2015.). Strengthening college and career readiness. *Utah State Legislature*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://le.utah.gov/~2015/bills/static/HB0198.html
- 109 While there is no doubt this list is incomplete, these companies' are highlighted based on their connection with Talent Ready Utah.
- 110 ApprenticeshipUSA (2015.). A quick-start toolkit: Building registered apprenticeship programs. *US Department of Labor*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.doleta.gov/oa/employers/apprenticeship\_toolkit.pdf
- 111 ApprenticeshipUSA (2017.). Data and Statistics. US Department of Labor. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm
- 112 ApprenticeshipUSA (2017.). Available Occupations. US Department of Labor. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https:// www.doleta.gov/OA/occupations.cfm
- 113 ApprenticeshipUSA (2017.). Data and Statistics. US Department of Labor. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https:// doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm, Utah Foundation calculations
- 114 ApprenticeshipUSA (2017.). Data and Statistics. US Department of Labor. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm
- 115 Apprenticeship data from ApprenticeshipUSA (2017.). Data and Statistics. US Department of Labor. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://doleta.gov/oa/data\_statistics.cfm. Labor force data from Bureau of Labor Statistics (2017.). States: Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population, 1976 to 2016 annual averages. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved on February 21, 2017 from https://www.bls.gov/lau/staadata.txt, Utah Foundation calculations.
- 116 Robert I. Lerman (10 Mar. 2016.). Restoring Opportunity by Expanding Apprenticeship. *SpringerLink*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-25991-8\_10; Robert I. Lerman (20 Sep. 2016.). Reinvigorate Apprenticeships in America to Expand Good Jobs and Reduce Inequality: *Challenge*: Vol 59, No 5. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/05775132.2016.1226094; Samuel Muehlemann (29 Sep. 2016.). Making Apprenticeships Profitable for Firms and Apprentices: The Swiss Model: *Challenge*: Vol 59, No 5. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/05775132.2016.1226094;
- 117 Jeffery Zients, and Secretary Thomas E. Perez (21 Oct. 2016.). ApprenticeshipUSA is Upskilling America. The President Barak Obama White House. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2016/10/21/apprenticeshipusa-upskilling-america
- 118 Samuel Muehlemann (29 Sep. 2016.). Making Apprenticeships Profitable for Firms and Apprentices: The Swiss Model: *Challenge*: Vol 59, No 5. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/05775 132.2016.1226096
- 119 Geri Scott (Jul. 2016.). The Industrial Manufacturing Technician Apprenticeship. Work-Based Learning in Action, Jobs For the Future. *Education Resource Information Center*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED567851
- 120 Case Western Reserve (16 Nov. 2016.). The Benefits and Costs of Apprenticeships: A Business Perspective. *Economics* & *Statistics Administration of the United States Department of Commerce.* Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www. esa.gov/reports/benefits-and-costs-apprenticeships-business-perspective
- 121 Associated General Contractors (2017.). Apprenticeship Program. *Associated General Contractors*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.agc-utah.org/workforce-development/apprenticeship-program.html#bf\_miniCal2\_200; Utah Electrical JTAC (2017.). What is Apprenticeship. *Utah Electrical JTAC*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://

# **ENDNOTES**

www.uejatc.org/index.php/what-is-apprenticeship; Utah Carpenters Apprenticeship and Training Fund. (18 Nov. 2016.). About the Utah Carpenters JATC. *Southwest Carpenters Training Fund*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.swctf.org/home/uc\_index.html; Local 140 (2017.). Joining Local 140. *Local 140*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.pipetradeslocal140.org/?zone=/unionactive/view\_page.cfm&page=Join20Us

- 122 Angela Hanks and Ethan Gurwitz (9 Feb. 2016.). How States Are Expanding Apprenticeship. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/02/09/130750/how-states-are-expanding-apprenticeship/
- 123 Johnson, Jeremy (29 Jan. 2015.). What tech companies are doing to bridge the skills gap. *Entrepreneur*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/241297; Chad Lovell (28 Mar. 2014.). Entrepreneurs are building bridges over the skills gap. *Medium*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://medium.com/@chad\_lovell/ entrepreneurs-are-building-bridges-over-the-skills-gap-e8971702804f
- 124 Jamai Blivin, Scott Fast and Dr. Merrilea Mayo. (Jan. 2015.). Utah a high demand jobs economy. *Innovate+Educate.* Retrieved from http://web.archive.org/web/20150501071214/http://www.innovate-educate.org:80/files/uploads/ Innovate-Educate-2015-Utah-Report.pdf through the Internet Archive's (archive.org) February 18, 2015 copy.
- 125 Utah Manufacturers Association (10 Feb. 2017.). Weekly Happenings at Utah Manufacturers Association February 10th. *Utah Manufacturers Association*. Retrieved on April 18, 2017 from http://myemail.constantcontact.com/Weekly-Happenings-at-Utah-Manufacturers-Association-February-10th.html
- 126 U.S. Chamber of Commerce Foundation (2017.). About Talent Pipeline Management: A new approach to closing the skills gap. *U.S. Chamber of Commerce Foundation*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://www.uschamberfounda-tion.org/talent-pipeline-management-about
- 127 Climate Science Watch (23 Dec. 2010.). Corporate funding in public education is anyone watching? Climate Science Watch. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.climatesciencewatch.org/2010/12/23/corporate-funding-in-public-education-is-anyone-watching/
- 128 Society of Petroleum Engineers. (12 Jan. 2017.). Chevron commits \$800,000 for SPE student programs. Society of Petroleum Engineers. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.spe.org/notes/category/spenews/energy4me.org/ all-about-energy/
- 129 Christopher Chase (28 Feb. 2015.). Standardizing Education Common Core's Hidden Agenda. *Creative by Nature*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://creativesystemsthinking.wordpress.com/2015/02/28/standardizing-education-common-cores-hidden-agenda/
- 130 Government Accountability Office (8 Sep. 2000.). Public education: Commercial activities in schools. pg 25 *Government Accountability Office*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.gao.gov/new.items/he00156.pdf
- 131 Roscomare Elementary School (2016). Corporate Sponsorship. *Roscomare Elementary School*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from https://roscomareroadschool.net/corporatesponsorship/
- 132 Laura J. Lightfoot (9 Feb. 2017.). Teacher perceptions on the ethics of using corporate-sponsored curriculum in the classroom. *Dominican University of California*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://scholar.dominican.edu/cgi/view-content.cgi?article=1188&context=masters-theses, page 16-17
- 133 Government Accountability Office (8 Sep. 2000.). Public education: Commercial activities in schools. *Government Accountability Office*. Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.gao.gov/new.items/he00156.pdf
- 134 Government Accountability Office (8 Sep. 2000.). Public education: Commercial activities in schools. *Government Accountability Office*. pg. 31-32 Retrieved on April 24, 2017 from http://www.gao.gov/new.items/he00156.pdf

# **Major Supporters of Utah Foundation**

#### **Platinum Supporters**

Boeing George S. and Dolores Doré Eccles Foundation Intermountain Healthcare Intermountain Power Agency Larry H. and Gail Miller Family Foundation Love Communications Questar Rio Tinto Union Pacific Zions Bank

#### **Gold Supporters**

The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints Foundation Lawrence T. and Janet T. Dee Foundation Overstock.com Rocky Mountain Power Salt Lake City Salt Lake County Utah Transit Authority

#### **Silver Supporters**

CBRE Chevron Collene Larkin Bell Garbett Homes IASIS Healthcare Management & Training Corp MountainStar Healthcare Orbital ATK Staker Parson Companies University of Utah Health Care Wells Fargo Wheeler Machinery Workers Compensation Fund

#### **Bronze Supporters**

Big-D Construction CRS Engineers Davis County Chamber Deloitte Dixie State University Energy Solutions Enterprise Holdings Ernst & Young Fidelity Investments Granite School District HDR Engineering Holland & Hart K Hawes Associates Magnum Development Ogden City Orem City Parsons Behle & Latimer Ray Quinney & Nebeker Revere Health Salt Lake Chamber Salt Lake Community College Sandy City South Jordan City Snow College Thanksgiving Point Institute United Way of Salt Lake University of Utah Utah College of Applied Technology Utah County Utah Educational Savings Plan Utah Hospital Association Utah State University Utah System of Higher Education Utah Valley Chamber Utah Valley University Wasatch Front Regional Council Webb Publishing Weber State University West Valley City West Valley City Westminster College